

NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Seminar Room, Bloomfield House, Narberth, on Tuesday 7th December 2021.
PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
G Meredydd, R Barnes, C Meredydd, D Norcross, 



D Rigby, E Rogers, C Walters, E Richards, L Lloyd and County Cllr V Dennis.
130/21
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr Rees and Cllr Cash.
131/21  DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There was nothing known at this stage.

132 /21 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:  (Agenda item 3) 
The minutes of the Meeting held on the 2nd and 16th November 2021 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rigby, seconded by Cllr Norcross and agreed by the full Council.

133/21  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:   (Agenda item 4)

133.1 Report from County Cllr Morse:

There was nothing to report in County Cllr Morse’s absence.

133.2
Report from County Cllr Dennis:

County Cllr Dennis informed the Town Council that the County Council’s budget consultation is out and encouraged everyone to have a look at this.  County Cllr Dennis highlighted the many problems with maintaining the budget due to the ever increasing demands on social care and education and the increased costs associated with fuel, contractors and construction materials.
134/21   REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 5)
a)
Emergency Planning.  The Clerk asked County Cllr Dennis who the contact is at County Council level and County Cllr Dennis agreed to pass the contact details on to the Clerk.   
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Signed ……………………….



b)
Climate Crisis.  The Clerk stated that she had attempted to join the meeting which had been set up with the Friends of the Earth but unfortunately there was no zoom link provided.  Unfortunately, Councillors stated that they had been unavailable to attend.  County Cllr Dennis informed members that the Friends of the Earth have money available to make Narberth a sustainable town if the group wished to organise something. 
c)
Safe routes in the Community.  The Clerk reported on an email she had circulated to members from the County Council regarding the draft proposals to be included in the bid to Welsh Government.  Members asked for clarification on item 2 on the map that it means a footpath is going to be created along Station Road from the corner of Kiln Park Road up to where the pavement starts at the new Persimmon estate opposite the old school, as this ‘safe path’ is even more pressing since the development of the new estate behind Station Approach.   The Clerk will ask this question.
d)
Fire Risk Assessment.  The Clerk stated that she had contacted the Company who carried out last year’s risk assessment at the Library and the Town Hall and was informed that she could review the existing Fire Risk assessment if there have been no internal or external changes, no structural change and no trading changes.  It was suggested the Clerk contact the local Fire Brigade’s Leading Officer to see if he could accompany her on this task.  The Clerk stated that the one thing that has not been undertaken which was raised in the Risk Assessment is the intumescent strips on the internal doors of the Library which have been painted over.  Cllr Walters has been reminded about this. 
e)
Zurich.  The Clerk had received an email from the Insurance Company stating that the sum insured for the building needs to reflect the full cost of reinstating a building following total loss.  It was suggested that a full reinstatement valuation is carried out by a qualified surveyor at least every five years.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that she has been talking to somebody who would be willing to do this and will look further into the matter.  
f)
SLCC.  The Clerk had received a renewal letter from the Society and it was agreed that this subscription should be renewed for 2022.  

g)
Caru Cymru.  The Clerk had received copies of the dog fouling campaign poster.

h)
Public Convenience.  The Clerk had received an email complaining about the cost for using the toilets.  The Clerk had forwarded this to the County Council for a reply and had subsequently sent their reply to the lady concerned.
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Signed …………………….
i) 
Santa run.  The Clerk reminded Council that the Santa run would be taking place on Sunday and that the Deputy Mayor will be starting the race.  The Town Crier has been asked to attend this event if the Town Council has no objection.  The Clerk pointed out that if agreed, she has told the organisers that they will have to insure the Town Crier for this event as she will not be covered by the Town Council’s Insurance.  Members had no objections.

j)
Co-option.  Although no applications had been received by the closing date of Friday 26th November, the Clerk had received a letter of interest today.  Council agreed to ask the applicant to come along to the start of the January meeting for an informal chat. 

k)
Tourism in Pembrokeshire.  The Council had considered the emails from Visit Pembrokeshire Ltd., and following discussion decided that they are unable to support them at this time.
135/21
PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 6)

a)
21/0799/PA  Redhill Farm, The Bridge - Relocate existing site access to dwelling.  Block up existing site access - NoObjection.
135.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
21/0527/PA  Picton Terrace - Replacement Windows.

b)
21/0583/PA  Rushacre Farm, Redstone Road - Alterations and Extension.  

136/21
GAS BEACON:  (Agenda item 7)

Cllr C Meredydd brought Council up to date with his investigations and stated that he is still awaiting further information. 

137/21
LIGHTING AT BUSHES LANE:  (Agenda item 8)
County Cllr Dennis had carried out a site visit with an officer from the County Council and spoke about the possibility of solar lighting.  It was suggested that this should form part of the safe routes bid.
138/21
NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 9)
a)
Christmas Market.  Cllr Rogers informed Council that the Queen’s Hall are considering organising a street market at the bottom car park for Christmas next year 
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and asked if this could be an Agenda item for next month’s meeting.
b)
School Capacity.  Cllr Walters highlighted the problems with capacity at the CP School and stated that he would like to know from the Education Department what the plans are for the future of Narberth CP School.   It was agreed to make this an Agenda item for the January meeting.

c)
Mayor’s Robes.  Cllr Rigby asked if an ex-Mayor could borrow the robes to have an official photograph taken with his mother who was his Mayoress during his time in Office.  Council were in favour of this as long as the current Mayor was happy.  The Clerk stated that someone would have to stay with the robes whilst this was being done and Cllr Rigby agreed to do this.  

d)
Speed Committee.  Council were informed that this Committee is still active.

e)
Street signs.  Cllr G Meredydd and County Cllr Dennis had identified signs that are in need of attention within the town and it will be requested that these signs are bilingual.  
139/21
CHURCHYARD GUIDANCE AND POLICY:  (Agenda item 10)

Cllr Norcross reported on the meeting held with the Working Group.  Cllr Cash is to check with the Land Registry about the ownership of the burial ground.  Information is to be sought from the County Council and the Church in Wales on what happened when the Burial Boards were abolished.  On the question of insurance, the Clerk was asked to enquire whether or not Councillors are covered under the Town Council’s insurance policy for carrying out minor works at the Churchyard (removing fallen branches, laying down headstones, trip etc) and also the general public as work is being undertaken on the site before the ownership is fully established.
140/21
ELECTION COSTS:  (Agenda item 11)

County Cllr Dennis reported that the proposed meeting had been rescheduled and agreed that he would write to the Cabinet member for Finance in order that the Clerk can be aware of the figures prior to creating the Precept requirements.

141/21
CHRISTMAS LIGHTS:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk brought Council up to date with the motifs and the Christmas lights which had been erected on the tree at Charles Salmon Gardens.  Although it was requested the tree lights be white, the Contractor had not checked that they were before erecting.  Members agreed to leave them as coloured for this year.  The Clerk also 
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Signed …………………………..
informed Council that she had asked why the lights were all down the bottom end of the tree and was told this was because they were unable to get the cherry-picker onto the grass.  The Contractor had asked for a photograph of the tree in previous years.  Cllr Walters agreed to send this to the Clerk.  The Clerk asked about the tree at Market Square which is normally sourced and erected by the Chamber of Trade.  Following discussion, 



IT WAS RESOLVED that this will not be pursued this year.
Cllr Walters stated that he has done a first draft of the Tender for Anchor Point testing which will be sent out in the New Year.

142/21
COUNCIL MEETING VENUES:  (Agenda item 13)
Cllr Norcross stated that although the Queen’s Hall is fully booked on Tuesday evenings, the Council could have use of the Balcony Room on Mondays or Wednesdays if they wished to change the day they hold meetings.  This could then be booked for the year in advance.  



IT WAS RESOLVED to keep the meetings at Bloomfield for as long as possible and Cllr Meredydd will check that the room is available for the January meeting.

The Clerk asked about moving the Council’s filing cabinets from the Library to the Queen’s Hall as currently she is unable to carry-out any filing.  The Clerk asked whether she should engage someone to carry out this task.  It was agreed that this could be done by Council as Cllr Walters could get a van and all members agreed to help with the move.
143/21
COUNCIL PRINTER/MOBILE:  (Agenda item 14)

Cllr Walters raised the need to purchase a Printer for the Council and as he was unable to locate the details he had obtained tonight, 





IT WAS RESOLVED to keep this on the Agenda for the January meeting.  Likewise with the Council’s mobile telephone. 

144/21
QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE:  (Agenda item 15)

Cllr Rogers informed Council that the Queen’s Hall would like to hold a street party in the Hall one day during the Jubilee weekend and wanted to know if the Council would be in favour of this.  Various organisations will be asked to assist.  The Council had no 
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Signed ……………………….
objection and the Councillors also stated that they were happy to physically help out.
145/21
MAYORAL ROBES:  (Agenda item 16)

The Council agreed that the condition of the Mayoral Robes should be officially checked prior to being handed over to the incoming Mayor.  The cost for specialist cleaning is to be looked into.
146/21
TOURISM IN PEMBROKESHIRE:  (Agenda item 17)
The Clerk had circulated all the emails she had received with regard to Tourism in Pembrokeshire and following discussion,





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council were unable to support at this time.

147/21
REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 18)
a)
Old CP School.  Cllr Norcross reported on a meeting he had attended with Pembrokeshire County Council officials where the new Library and the Community building was discussed.  Further information was needed on this and it was agreed that this should be an Agenda item for next month’s meeting.

148/21
FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING:  (Agenda item 19)
The Finance Committee agreed meet on Wednesday 29th December, at 7 p.m., at the Swimming Pool, to discuss next year’s budget requirements.

149/21
FINANCIAL REPORT:  (Agenda item 20)

149.1 
  Income received:

a)
Nat West Bank interest – November - 




        
 .20
b)
Jelly Egg – November -

 




£   457.68
149.2  Payments due:

a)
ETTS Ltd - 








£4,800.00
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b)
SLCC membership - 






£   171.00

c)
Tindle Newspapers Wales and the Boarders Ltd - 


£   144.00

d)
Chris Viggars - 1 x Church, 1 x Castle and 3 x Pruning - 

£   485.00
d)
British Gas - D/D -







£     



IT WAS RESOLVED following a proposal from Cllr Walters, which was seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council, to make the above payments.
149.3
Budget Tracker:

The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the latest budget tracker - working document.

Signed ………………………………………..   Date ………………………………



Mayor
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